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Today's Drugs

With the help of expert contributors we print in this section notes on drugs in common use

Treatment of Trigeminal Neuralgia

British Medical Journal, 1972, 2, 583-584

Though the drugs discussed here primarily concern the
treatment of idiopathic trigeminal neuralgia (tic douloureux),
some of them may be helpful in relieving trigeminal pain
secondary to discoverable lesions such as multiple sclerosis,
tumour of the trigeminal nerve, and sinus infections
(combined, of course, with treatment of the underlying
condition.)
The aetiology of tic douloureux is not known and, though

it may occur at any age, it is usually seen in patients over the
age of 50 years. Spontaneous recovery is rare, but remission
for a variable interval from months to years may take place.
Unfortunately with recurrence, attacks tend to follow each
other at increasingly shorter intervals and finally they may
occur many times per day and be completely unpredictable.
In addition to spontaneous attacks there are those triggered
off by tactile or proprioceptive stimuli, occurring during the
daily activities of shaving, washing, eating, or talking-and
the patient may quickly be reduced to a state of complete
misery. Hence it is not surprising that since Fothergill's
initial report' of "a painful condition of the face" in 1773
medical efforts to alleviate the pain have seen a succession
of almost every conceivable remedy, some of which have
enjoyed an apparent, if transient, success.

Evaluation of treatment is difficult because of the remittent
character of the affliction2 and initially favourable results
have not proved consistent and reproducible as further
experience has accumulated.3 Simple analgesics such as
asnirin are of no avail, but a mixture which has proved
helpful consists of potassium bromide 600 mg, tincture of
gelsemium 06 ml, phenazone 450 mg, and water to 10 ml.-
taken thrice daily. Another drug which may benefit this
condition is mephenesin carbamate suspension, 5 ml thrice
daily (1 g/5 ml), which in 1965 was reported' to give rapid
suppression of pain. If tolerated, the dose may be
increased to 3 g five times daily, taken after a meal or with
milk. Side effects (especially with the larger doses), include
diolonia, ataxia, and weakness but these quickly subside on
reducing the dose. Relief of pain may occur in 3-14 days,
but if the patient is not free of symptoms within three
weeks continuation is pointless.

Phenytoin

The idea that the paroxysmal nature of tic douloureux is
akin to epilepsy has been prevalent since Trousseau5 used
the expression "nevralgie (epileptiforme," and the analogy
was sufficiently close to lead to a trial of anticonvulsants,
beginning with potassium bromide in 1876. Phenytoin
(Epanutin) was first shown to relieve the pain of tic doulour-
eux in the 1940's6 and subsequent trials confirmed this
property.7 8 It is customary to start with 100 mg twice or
thrice daily and increase the dose as required, sometimes to
as much as a total daily dose of 800 mg. Many patients
experience benefit within 24 to 48 hours and occasionally
it may be apparent after a single dose. In some cafes relief is
complete, but in others, though this is only partial, the
frequency and severity of attacks are reduced and become
bearable.

PRINCIPLES OF TREATMENT

After one week free of pain the dose is decreased and an at-
tempt made to tail the phenytoin off altogether, /but some of
the patients will relapse and need a further course. If symp-
toms recur after an interval phenytoin is restarted and patients
can be instructed to do this at the first hiht of relapse.
Long-term continuous administration may / be associated
with loss of efficacy in later episodes, and phenytoin is
therefore best employed to treat acute episodes on a short-
term basis. Unfortunately, with high doses side effects are
frequently troublesome and may be intolerable, leading to
discontinuation of the drug. Some side effects, such as
drowsiness and fatigue, may merely be a nuisance, but others
such as confusion and hallucinations are more serious.
Diplopia, tremors, and the development of a cerebellar
syndrome-with nystagmus, dysarthria, and ataxia-are
relatively frequent features of acute phenytoin intoxicat:on,
but usually subside quickly when the drug is withdrawn.
Continuous phenytoin medication may cause gingival
hyperplasia, hirsutes, lymphadenopathy, megaloblastic
anaemia, rashes, gastrointestinal upset, and occasionally
jaundice, but more often these occur with chronic usage in
epileptics. It is worth noting that a patient who has been on
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phenytoin for years -may suddenly develop an acute
intoxication syndrome.

Neurophysiological studies provide a rational basis for the
use of phenytoin, which is thought to act principally by
inhibiting synaptic conduction in the brain stem, especially
at polysynaptic endings, though it also reduces peripheral
nerve conduction and increases the threshold to electrical
stimulation in animals.9 10

Carbamazepine

Carbamazepine (Tegretol) was originally introduced as an
anticonvulsant. It shares with phenytoin the ability to de-
press the linguo-mandibular reflex in cats," and this fact
prompted a trial of its use in trigeminal neuralgia in 1962.12
The immediate results were very encouraging and this early
promise has been fulfilled in succeeding years, when trials
have shown its superiority over phenytoin.'13'7

Structurally carbamazepine resembles the tricyclic anti-
depressants of the imipramine group, though it does not
itself have any obvious anti-depressant properties. The start-
ing dose is 100-200 mg (2-1 tablet) once or twice daily,
increased at 24-hour intervals until pain is relieved, usually
at a daily total of 800-1,200 mg given in three or four divided
doses; occasionally 1,600 mg daily may be needed. Three-
quarters of patients are benefited and many have complete
relief of their symptoms; in others there may be a residual
soreness or numbness in the affected area of the trigeminal
distribution, but the severe stabbing paroxysms and those
provoked by triggering factors are abolished. The effect is
rapid, half the patients being relieved within 24 hours and
the remainder usually within 48 hours if the drug is going to
be effective. Some clinicians feel that carbamazepine is so
specific a treatment for trigeminal neuralgia that rapid
improvement in the patient's condition confirms the diagnosis
if this is in doubt. If the maximum tolerated dose has pro-
duced no improvement after two weeks the drug should be
discontinued.

SIDE EFFECTS

Side effects are common, especially in the elderly, in whom a
lower starting dose should be employed and increases made
cautiously by smaller increments. Nausea, vomiting, giddi-
ness, and anorexia have been recorded in 25% of patients on
200 mg thrice daily-and dry mouth, headache, drowsiness,
ataxia, and, in the elderly, confusion, are also seen. If the
drug is introduced slowly and the dose increased gradually
these symptoms, which are of variable severity, may be
circumvented-or will resolve.
More serious toxic effects which are an indication for

immediate cessation of treatment include acute retention of
urine, haematuria, agranulocytosis, purpura, thrombocyto-
penia, urticarial or erythematous itching rashes, and skin
photosensitivity. Two cases of aplastic anaemia,'8 one occur-
ring after nine months therapy, and one case of Stevens-
Johnson syndrome possibly secondary to carbamazepine
have been reported. In the earlier days of its use many
clinicians were understandably wary about prescribing
carbamazepine for fear of these serious toxic reactions, but
experience has shown that they are uncommon and the
benefits outweigh any possible risk. It is prudent, however, in
continuous therapy for regular blood counts to be performed
and for the patient to be warned about reporting sore throats
or skin eruptions, as these may herald a blood dyscrasia.
Side effects tend to be less troublesome with successive
courses of the drug.

It may be possible to wean the patient off carbamazepine
and this should be attempted, but as with phenytoin some
will relapse and require more prolonged medication. In others

whose symptoms do not return immediately on stopping
the carbamazepine no further administration is necessary
until the next attack of tic douloureux. Some patients
unfortunately have further exacerbations in spite of
continuous medication.

Combined Therapy

It is well recognized with both phenytoin and carbamazepine
that later attacks of tic douloureux may respond less
favourably to drug treatment. Should either drug alone be
ineffective in an initial or subsequent course, a combination
of carbamazepine, 200 mg, and phenytoin, 100 mg, thrice
daily, should be tried before abandoning conservative
measures. If necessary the dose of each can be adjusted
independently within the limits of tolerance.

Conclusion

The addition of carbamazepine and, to a lesser extent ol
phenytoin, to the therapeutic armamentarium has transformec
the management of trigeminal neuralgia. At least three-
quarters of patients respond satisfactorily and referral for
surgical treatment is much less often required than formerly
when it was the only reasonably certain way of achieving
pain relief. Intractable cases are encountered, and may respond
to injection of the Gasserian ganglion with alcohol or tc
selective division of the sensory root of the trigeminal nerve
The latter is favoured in patients who are fit for operation, as
it gives more permanent and consistent results, but botl
methods are associated with loss of sensation in part or all
of the trigeminal distribution. This in itself may become more
distressing to the patient than the original affliction, though
other more stable patients accept it as a small price to pay
for relief of the agony of tic douloureux.

Other procedures such as injection of the mandibular oi
infraorbital nerve can produce temporary worthwhile
alleviation in suitable cases, and supraorbital neurectomy is
occasionally indicated."9 No single treatment exists for all
cases of trigeminal neuralgia and tablets, nerve injection, and
operation all hold a place in the management. In conclusion,
carbamazepine is now the first line of approach in all cases,
especially as many patients are elderly and ailing. It should
be emphasized that toxic complications are likely to increase
with the amount and duration of dosage and, to avert this
risk in severely affected young people, earlier recourse tc
surgery may be advisable.
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